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[IN CONFIDENCE RELEASE EXTERNAL] 

 
 
4 July 2025 
 

 
 

 
Dear  
  
Thank you for your request made under the Official Information Act 1982 (OIA), received on 10 
June 2025. You requested the following:  

Please provide, as soon as possible, the number of people who owe money to Inland 
Revenue as at 30 June 2024. If this can be broken down into residents and non-residents, 
and then by type, including (but not limited to): 

Overpaid entitlements: 
• Overpayment of Working for Families tax credits 
Unmet obligations: 
• Income tax 
• Child support 
• Overdue student loans 
Loans: 
• Student loans 
Penalties: 
• Admin penalties 

On 13 June 2025, you clarified your request to not include businesses and other entity debts. 

The information you have requested is enclosed as Appendix A.  

Customer counts are distinct customers who have an overdue balance within each account type. 
If a customer has a debt in multiple account types (e.g. Income tax and Working for Families 
tax credits) they will be counted once for each account type. 

Inland Revenue doesn’t hold information on residency. The classification of customers as either 
New Zealand or overseas based is determined using the most current information available in 
our records at the time. This includes data such as addresses, tax residency status, and 
information received from other government departments through information sharing 
agreements. 

Income tax, Working for Families tax credits and child support 

Unpaid income tax and Working for Families tax credits attract both penalties and use of money 
interest, while unpaid child support attracts late penalties only. 

 








